Town of Meridian Hills

Minutes of Town Council Meeting

March 9th, 2009
 

President Rush called the meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 7:00 pm.  The meeting was held at the Hilbert Early Learning Center Library at Park Tudor School.

In Attendance:

Jim Rush, President

Terry O’Brien, Councilor






Walter Freihofer, Councilor




John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer




Rick Batza, Town Marshall



Attorney Casey Holsapple for Sue Beesley, Town Attorney

Brad Eckerle for Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer
   


Following the pledge of allegiance,  
Police Report

Officer Rick Batza submitted the Police Report for Town Marshall Russo who was not able to attend.  Officer Batza reported a recent burglary east of College.   He also mentioned a couple of cars that had been broken into at St. Luke’s during an evening event.   Valuables had been left visible in the automobiles and been stolen.  He advised residents to not leave valuables in the car as a series of “smash & grabs” have taken place recently.
Clerk Treasurer Taylor stated that he had received calls from a resident that had mail stolen from the mail box.  Discussion followed.  Officer Batza reinforced the need to call 911 to report any suspicious activity. 

Councilor O’Brien reported that he attended an Arden Public Safety function.  Discussion followed about possible developing Neighborhood Crime Watch groups.   One idea discussed was to utilize the block captains that had been organized in prior elections for the purpose of developing neighborhood awareness groups.  

Report of Town Attorney

Attorney Casey Holsapple attended the meeting for Town Attorney Sue Beesley.  He had nothing to report.

President Rush expressed concern over Senate Bill 232 that had been submitted to the State Legislature.   The bill covered major changes to public access and would pose problems for the Town.  

Further discussion followed over the Township Consolidation legislation that had been proposed and its effect on the Town.

A motion was made and approved to let IACT (Indiana Association of Cities & Towns) know that the Town opposes the Senate Bill 232.

Councilor O’Brien reported that the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with the City was agreed to by letting the City know that any DPW projects not on the Town’s right of way could continue as they have in the past.   He reported that no drainage projects had been held up over this issue. 

Approval of Minutes

Minutes were approved for the December 31st Special Variance Meeting and the January 29th Board Meeting as amended.   

Report of Town Engineer

Engineer Brad Eckerle, Crossroads Engineering presented the engineers report for Town Engineer Jay Vorisek.

Engineer Eckerle reported:

1. Barricades had been placed at Wellington location

2. Town identified Pot Holes will be fixed within 8 days

3. Drainage work was completed and DPW may be finished at 130 E.73rd Street – Although the issue may not be resolved

4. Resident expressed concern over drainage issues with warmer weather approaching.

5. Issue to vacate 66th Street near Meridian Hills Country Club would be held off until a list of all properties to vacate had been identified.

6. Several old street signs had been damaged will be replaced with new signs this spring

Federal Stimulus Money for projects update – Indianapolis MPO deals with all federal funding and Engineer Eckerle attended a recent meeting on behalf of the Town to see if Federal Money might be available for Town Projects that were “shovel ready”.

a. $290,000 was submitted.  Two Projects are on the list. Paving of 75th Street between Pennsylvania and College - $86,000 and Sign Replacement - $32,000

b. “Shovel Ready” projects require environmental studies and a clear right of way. 

c. Engineer Eckerle will revise estimates on the projects and submit on March 10th.   

Discussion followed.   Engineer Eckerle’s attendance on behalf of the Town, made MPO aware of Town’s needs.  Prior to that, no prior recent requests on behalf of the Town had been made.  
A DPW study requested by the Town revealed that a 3-way stop at 75th and Spring Mill is not warranted at this time.

Report of Clerk Treasurer
Clerk Treasurer John Taylor submitted the monthly financial reports completed by Assistant Clerk Treasurer, Bernie Bruno.    

Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported that the online E-Peachtree Computer Accounting Software had been installed.   He demonstrated the financial reports by going on line and bringing up the Town’s information.   The advantages of the approved software are that the information will be easily accessible by members of the Council and saved on servers that are operated by Peachtree. Therefore, the Town’s information will not be subject to computer failure or loss and the consistency and protection of information records will be maintained for future Councils.

Clerk Treasurer Taylor thanked Assistant Clerk Treasurer Bruno for the effort in getting this set up and to Resident Scott Cunningham for helping in selecting the proper software.
Clerk Treasurer Taylor commented that the County Treasurer had reduced the Town’s requested budget by $25,000.   An appeal to DLGF over the reduction has been requested.   Clerk –Treasurer Taylor was not sure why the amount had been reduced, and had contacted Ron Stinson, with DLGF, to advise us over this matter.

Clerk Treasurer Taylor agreed to conduct a Finance Committee meeting to discuss this in further detail.   He also reported that the Town will be going through the Bi-Annual Audit by the State Board of Accounts this year.   

Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported that he had been contacted by the US Census Bureau for the upcoming 2010 Census.   The Bureau is looking for support from the Town to promote participation so that the Town has higher participation than the last Census.

Councilor O’Brien brought up the need to select a Lawn Service company for the Town and submitted several names of companies to contact.   There are 4 common area properties in the Town and 4 Town Signs that will now require lawn maintenance.  Clerk Treasurer Taylor received names from all Councilors and agreed to select a service company from the quotes that he would solicit.  
Resident Shirley Fry commented that the Friends of Holliday Park working with Keep Indianapolis Beautiful would be doing cleanup work on 64th Street.   The date will be April 25th and she also mentioned a date for clean up at Holliday Park of April 19th.

President Rush commented that he would like to look into a “Town Clean up of Culverts Day”
Old Business

President Rush suggested that the decision to light Town Signs wait until the status of whether lighting of town signs would require a variance.    He also asked that we put the Town signs under our insurance coverage.   

Discussion followed on 75th Street paving project.  Prior discussion of widening 75th Street for Safety and possible sidewalks would not be considered in the discussion as the funds required would be approximately $200,000 (+ or - $50,000) and the Town did not have the funds to consider.  

Councilor O’Brien requested that the minutes reflect that the options of sidewalks or bike lanes along 75th Street were discussed and studied, but tabled due to prohibitive cost.    

Engineer Eckerle said that TE-grants for Traffic Enhancement projects could be available for these types of projects if the Town wanted to consider in the future.  
Councilor Freihofer went on record to state strong feelings that no action should be considered without direct resident commitment of the projects.  

New Business
Engineer Brad Eckerle had received a quote for $1430 to fix a guard rail at the entrance to Morningside Lane and 75th Street.   Council approved by a vote of 2-0.

Engineer Eckerle had received a quote for regulatory warning signs that had been damaged and needed to be replaced.   The quote was for $3900. Council approved an amount not to exceed $4300 by a vote of 2-0.
Further discussion about starting  Neighborhood Crime Watch programs within the Town.  

President Rush asked Jud Scott of Vine & Branch about easements for Trimming Trees.  He had requested that an ordinance be passed to clarify Tree Ordinance Code.

New Town Entry signs might be subject to graffiti.  Council approved $350 to apply anti-graffiti sealant for the limestone.    Vote was 2-0.

Committee Reports
Street and Thoroughfare Committee-   

President Rush stated that Committee meetings will move from Holliday Park because the park doesn’t open the Nature Center early enough.  New location will be announced.  
Development Standard and Residential Construction Committee  
Public hearing for the variance request at 464 E. 75th Street was continued.  The builder has filed for Bankruptcy.   The issue involves fence and gates installed that don’t meet municipal codes for setbacks.  
Police and Law Enforcement-

No meetings to report.  
Finance Committee-
Will announce a committee meeting in the weeks ahead to review the Online Software and address the $25,000 adjustment to the budget.
Communications Committee Report - 
Nothing to report.
Resident Forum
Resident Brian Touhy commended the Council on the completion of the drainage project at 73rd and Penn Ridge.    He stated that it was done well and appreciates the effort to get this problem solved. 

Resident Shirley Fry wanted to thank the Council for their support of Holliday Park and the efforts to clean up 64th Street with Keep Indianapolis Beautiful.   She asked for ways that she could promote membership in the Friends of Holliday Park.  Three options to consider were discussed.  

1. Email residents

2. Letter to residents 

3. Promotion in Newsletter.

Discussion followed and the Council suggested that the Newsletter was appropriate way to contact residents but that using the Town’s address list or Email list wasn’t appropriate.  The Council is in great support of Holliday Park and the Friends of Holliday Park, but expressed concern over solicitation through the Council.   Several alternative ways to contact and send mailers were discussed for Not for Profit organizations.  
Residents in Attendance:

Don Mattson
Shirley Fry

Brian Touhy
Approval of Claims and Warrants
Clerk – Treasurer John Taylor submitted the vouchers for February 2009 and March 2009.   Vouchers were approved by a vote of 2-0.   Councilor Freihofer asked that the Councilors pay be included in the March approved vouchers. 
				Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana

	
								
	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted February 9, 2009

		
								
								
	EFT

	Town Payroll  1/29/09-  2/11/09 (estimated)

		$4,900.00 


	EFT

	Town Payroll 2/12/09- 2/25/09 (estimated)

		4,900.00 


	1652

	Bedwell Construction (Snows 5-8)

			17,750.00 


	1653

	AT&T

						115.44 


	1654

	IPL

						624.41 


	1655

	Speedway

					145.37 


	1656

	Crossroad Engineers invoice #9002

			2,615.00 


	1657

	Bingham, McHale- February retainer

			1,000.00 


	1658

	Redding-Troy Insurance (Surety Bonds- Taylor & Bruno)

	200.00 


	1659

	Spinweb Internet Media

				90.00 


	1660

	Traffic Sign Inc. (emergency sign services)

		969.27 


	1661

	Indiana Newspapers Inc (legal advertising)

		3.93 


								
								$33,313.42 



					
								

	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana

         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted March 9, 2009

EFT

Town Payroll  2/26/09-  3/11/09 (estimated)

$4,900.00 

EFT

Town Payroll 3/12/09- 3/25/09 (estimated)

6,100.00 

EFT

Town Payroll 3/26/09- 4/08/09 (estimated)

4,900.00 

1662

AT&T

113.58 

1663

IPL

624.41 

1664

Speedway

145.00 

1665

Bingham, McHale

1,000.00 

1666

Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 9059)

2,245.00 

1667

Bedwell Construction (Snows 9 & 10)

6,100.00 

1668

Terry O'Brien (Newsletter & postage)

775.58 

1669

Midwest Radar

80.00 

$26,983.57 


	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


Adjournment

There being no further business, President Rush adjourned the meeting at 8:50 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

John H.R Taylor

Clerk-Treasurer

Town of Meridian Hills
